June 28, 2016
The Emmett City Council held a regular meeting at 501 E. Main Street, Emmett, Idaho.

Mayor Petrie called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m.

Mayor Petrie led the Pledge of Allegiance.

Pastor Josh Williams offered the Community Invocation. 

Council Present:  Councilmen Michelle Welch, Mike Stout, Dave Hodges, Shawn Alder, Tona Henderson and Jefferson Jenkins.  
Staff Present:  Mayor Gordon Petrie, City Attorney Jake Sweeten, Superintendent of Public Works Bruce Evans, Fire Chief Curt Christensen, Systems Administrator Mike Knittel, Librarian Alyce Kelley, Building Official Brian Sullivan, Assistant Superintendent of Public Works Clint Seamons, Police Chief Gary Scheihing and Deputy City Clerk Leslie Boren
Public Present: Carla Porath, 403 E 2nd; Sandra Wright, 402 N Johns; Don Taylor 2385 Airport Rd; Yvonne Taylor, 1425 Edgemont; Diana Baird, Messenger Index; Josh Williams, Community Bible Church; Eric & Trena Johns ad Ron Nachtigall, 714 E 7th; Barbara Huguenin, 3875 Fuller Rd; Kelly & Kellie Taylor, 2395 Airport Rd; Tom Herbert, 628 E Main St; Teena Turner, 501 N Star Rd.
Amendments to the Agenda

Mayor Petrie tabled 7. D. 2. Under City Clerk for the Employee Buy Down.
Councilman Henderson made a motion to approve the Agenda as amended. Councilman Welch seconded the motion. Motion Carried.
Declaration of Conflicts of Interest

Councilman Jenkins said he would like to recuse himself from voting on the Consent Agenda.
Elected Officials

Mayor

No Items
City Council

No Items
Announcements of the Good of the Order

Representatives from the Renaissance Fair announced the Fair will be held the 2nd week of October this year.
Consent Agenda
A. Approval of Minutes – June 14, 2016 Regular City Council Minutes
B. Approval of Permits – All bartender permits are subject to an approved background check 
Bartender – Mike Giery
C. Items from the Public – All requests are subject to conditions set by staff
D. Payment of Bills 
Councilman Hodges made a motion to accept the Consent Agenda as stated. Councilman Welch seconded the motion. Motion Carried with Councilman Jenkins abstaining.

Non Consent Agenda
Items from the Community
RJ Shores, Request for waiver of backflow device at 507 W 12th St
Richard and Diane Gillespy, Request for waiver of backflow device at 1302 E Park St

Superintendent of Public Works Bruce Evans asked for Council permission to waive the backflow devices at 507 W 12th St and 1302 E Parks St, as they are both for irrigation wells that are totally disconnected from city water, per his inspection. 
Councilman Henderson made a motion to accept the request for waivers for backflow devices for RJ Shores, 507 W 12th St and Richard and Diane Gillespy for 1302 E Park St. Councilman Jenkins seconded the motion. Motion Carried.
Kelly Taylor, Requesting “Through the Fence” agreement at the Emmett Airport
Building Official Brian Sullivan stated that north of the airport runway, there is a dirt, gravel access road that crosses the runway to access the taxiway, which the Taylor family historically used.  Brian said they had several meetings with the Taylors over this matter, and they have reviewed several inches of FAA documents to try to come up with something to make this work, but have come to the conclusion that staff does not feel it is a safe access point to the airport runway for vehicular and airplane access. The access point crosses the main runway to get to the taxiway, so staff does not feel it is a safe approach to the runway. Counselor Sweeten said this would be a staff decision and recommendation, but part of this “through the fence” agreement is not consistent with the current plans for what the airport has entailed. 

Superintendent Evans said he talked with the Pilot’s Association and it is a safety concern because the direct access is onto an active runway, where landing and takeoffs occur. There is no taxiway on that side of the area. It has also been reported that there are some vehicle traffic problems with using the runway and taxiway that even Mr. Taylor had pointed out to them in some of their discussions. They will also be addressing this issue after the decision. Mayor Petrie said in an uncontrolled airport it appears to him this would be an accident waiting to happen if pilots are not talking. Superintendent Evans said after reviewing the documents, it is a safety concern for him as airport manager. He said after discussing it with the Pilot’s Association Manager, Lan Smith, as well as staff, it is a safety concern and they recommend not to approve the “through the fence” agreement. 

Kelly Taylor 2395 Airport Rd, said his dad owns the property that is adjacent to the airport and his is trying to sell it. He said the access has been there a long time. He said they purchased the property in 1994 and the access existed before that. He said they operated an agricultural aviation business out of the property and also a fixed space operation, a maintenance and fuel facility, at the airport in the hangar adjacent to the golf course. He said they used the access for the agricultural operations by loading on their property and taxied the airplanes onto the runway and took off.  
Mr. Taylor said his dad has decided to list the property and a buyer who would like to continue to use the access would need some assurances that the access would still be available if he is an airplane person. He said they have been happy with the arrangement that the access was there and they were able to use it. Mr. Taylor said he built a hangar on his property and built a road there, which was landlocked until 2003. He gave a brief history on how “through the fence” agreements came about. He said the FAA is the final arbiter and their concern is safety and they look at the agreements. Mr. Taylor said Weiser has a commercial “through the fence” agreement. He said the airport and the owner negotiate terms then send it to the FAA for approval, which is good governance. 
Mr. Taylor said as far as the safety issue goes, the way the airport is configured, the taxiway on the west end comes to the airport and it intersects the runway 900 down from the end of the runway. An airplane at the airport taxis up, taxis onto the runway and it taxis down to the end of the runway and it takes off, when it takes off to the east. The access for an aircraft coming from the airport itself is no different than an access for an aircraft coming from the his property. He said every aircraft that taxis onto that runway, whether it be from the airport or from his access, is in contact with every other aircraft on the common frequency. He said there is a common frequency for pilots that operate at this uncontrolled airport. He said it is a published frequency and everyone is responsible for knowing the procedures and frequencies at these airports and they talk to each other. Mayor Petrie said the problem is when they don’t, which is an issue. Mayor Petrie said he understands when aircraft are taxiing, but there are also vehicles crossing the runway, and a non-airport vehicle has no business being on a runway. Mr. Taylor said that can be addressed in a formal agreement. Mayor Petrie said he understands the economic benefit to the Taylor family, but wanted to know the benefit to the community and 
Councilman Stout made a motion to enter into negotiations with the Taylors to determine whether or not the safety concerns can be mitigated. Councilman Henderson seconded the motion with discussion. Councilman Henderson said if that is something the City agrees to, the Taylor family would have to be the ones to upgrade the road that becomes a so called “taxiway” and it would not be the City that pays for it. Superintendent of Public Works Bruce Evans said he would like to add two more things to the discussion. He said he talked to the State of Idaho Aeronautics Bureau and they said this could be done, but they cautioned to enter negotiations with an agreement, such as a lease or access agreement. He said if this is approved, he would like to base it on what Mr. Taylor said and talk to the FAA. Counselor Sweeten said it is customary for the party that is requesting this type of arrangement present the agreement to the City. He told Mr. Taylor there is a sample agreement on the FAA website. Mr. Taylor said he will put something together and present it to the City and then they can begin negotiations. Motion Carried with Councilman Welch opposing.
Unfinished Business

No Items
New Business
Idaho Dept of Commerce, Economic Development Grant Agreement
Councilman Jenkins made a motion to approve the Idaho Dept of Commerce, Economic Development Grant Agreement and have the Mayor sign. Councilman Welch seconded the motion. Mayor Petrie polled the Council: Welch – Y; Stout – Y; Henderson – Y; Alder – Y; Hodges – Y; Jenkins – Y. Motion Carried. 
Ordinance #O2016-5
AN ORDINANCE OF THE CITY OF EMMETT, IDAHO AMENDING TITLE 7, CHAPTER 1, ARTICLE A, SECTION 4 RELATING TO PROPERTY OWNER RESPONSIBILITY IN SIDEWALK REPAIR AND REPLACEMENT, DETERMINING WHEN NEW SIDEWALK CONSTRUCTION OR REPAIR MAY BE NECESSARY, PROVIDING FOR ADMINISTRATIVE PROCEDURES, AND PROVIDING PENALTIES.

Councilman Hodges made a motion to suspend the rules and have one reading of Ordinance #O2016-5 by title only. Councilman Henderson seconded the motion. President Welch polled the Council: Stout – N; Henderson – N; Alder – Y; Hodges – Y; Jenkins – Y. Motion Carried. 
City Clerk Chrystal Whiteley read Ordinance #O2016-5 by title only.

Councilman Hodges made a motion to accept the first and only reading of Ordinance #O2016-5 and move to publication by summary. Councilman Jenkins seconded the motion. President Welch polled the Council: Stout – N; Henderson – N; Alder – Y; Hodges – Y; Jenkins – Y. Motion Carried. 
Reports:

Library

Librarian Alyce Kelley presented her report.

Building Official/City Planner

Building Official/City Planner Brian Sullivan presented his report.
Abatement of Dangerous Building

Building Fees

Superintendent of Public Works
Superintendent of Public Works Bruce Evans presented his report.

Keller Associates Pay App #11 – S Johns Ave – ($3,412.49)

Councilman Henderson made a motion to pay Keller Associates Pay App #11, S Johns Ave, in the amount of $3,412.49 with the Mayor to sign twice. Councilman Alder seconded the motion. Motion Carried.
City Clerk

City Clerk Chrystal Whiteley presented her report.

Fire Chief

Fire Chief Curt Christensen presented his report.

Target Solutions Training Agreement

Councilman Stout made a motion to grant the Chief to move forward with the Target Solutions Online Training in the amount of $2,729.50. Councilman Henderson seconded the motion. Motion Carried. 
Systems Administrator 

Systems Administrator Mike Knittel presented his report.

Chief of Police/Code Enforcement
Police Chief Gary Scheihing presented his report.
Councilman Hodges made a motion to adjourn. Councilman Henderson seconded the motion. Motion Carried.
Meeting adjourned at 7:55 p.m.
______________________________   
                   ________________________________         
Council President Michelle Welch

      
       City Clerk Chrystal Whiteley
